Everybody MOVE:

Improving outcomes in musculoskeletal health



August 2017



If you are struggling with musculoskeletal pain and fatigue, call the MOVE Help Line on **1800 263 265** or visit **move.org.au**



www.pwc.com.au

Suggested citation

MOVE muscle, bone & joint health and PwC (2017). Everybody MOVE: Improving outcomes in musculoskeletal health. Victoria: MOVE and PwC

This Report has been prepared by PricewaterhouseCoopers Consulting (Australia) Pty Limited (PwC Consulting) in our capacity as advisors to MOVE muscle, bone & joint health (MOVE) in accordance with our engagement letter dated 24 January 2017.

The information, statements, statistics, material and commentary (together the "Information") used in this Report have been prepared by PwC Consulting from publicly available material, from information provided by MOVE and from discussions held with a range of MOVE stakeholders. PwC Consulting has relied upon the accuracy, currency and completeness of the Information provided to it by MOVE and the MOVE stakeholders and takes no responsibility for the accuracy, currency, reliability or correctness of the Information and acknowledges that changes in circumstances after the time of publication may impact on the accuracy of the Information. The Information may change without notice and PwC Consulting is not in any way liable for the accuracy of any information used or relied upon by a third party.

Furthermore PwC Consulting has not independently validated or verified the Information provided to it for the purpose of the Report and the content of this Report does not in any way constitute an audit or assurance of any of the Information contained herein.

PwC Consulting has provided this advice solely for the benefit of MOVE and disclaims all liability and responsibility (including arising from its negligence) to any other parties for any loss, damage, cost or expense incurred or arising out of any person using or relying upon the Information.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards legislation.

Acknowledgements

PwC together with MOVE muscle, bone & joint health would like to thank the following consumers, clinicians and organisations for providing their insights and expertise in the development of this report:



- Australian Physiotherapy Association
- Ms Sara Brentnall (Austin Health)
- A/Prof Andrew Briggs (Curtin University)
- Prof Peter Choong (Orthopaedic Surgeon)
- Prof Flavia Cicuttini (Monash University)
- Ms Ornella Clavisi (MOVE)
- Mr Andrew Crettenden (St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne)
- Dr Andrew Daff (Australian College of Sports Physicians)
- Prof Richard de Steiger (Orthopaedic Surgeon)
- Ms Julie Elliott (St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne)
- Ms Christine Ferlazzo (Merri Creek Community Health)
- General Practice Registrars Australia
- Mr Stan Goma (Pharmacy Guild of Australia)
- Mr Ben Harris (MOVE)
- A/Prof Steve Kamper (George Institute)
- Dr Joanne Kemp (La Trobe University)
- Ms Rita Kinsella (Western Health)
- A/Prof Mark Kotowicz (Barwon Health)
- Ms Linda Martin (MOVE)
- Ms Fiona McKinnon (St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne)
- Ms Annie McPherson (Consumer)
- Dr Annie Niven (General Practitioner)
- Ms Vanessa Rice (Exercise & Sports Science Australia)
- Ms Bridget Shaw (St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne)
- Mr Matthew Sutherland (Consumer)
- Dr Linda Swan (Medibank)
- Ms Fiona Thomas (Occupational Therapist)
- Mr James van Smeerdijk (PwC)
- Prof John Wark (Royal Melbourne Hospital)

Foreword

Executive summary

We know the conditions, we know the cost. Now we have answers.

Everybody MOVE: Improving outcomes in musculoskeletal health is a roadmap for how to bridge the gap between what we currently do and what would actually have the biggest impact. It builds on the case made in A Problem Worth Solving, providing critical analysis of the evidence and a disruptive challenge to the way we tackle the astounding prevalence rates and socioeconomic impact.

The reward is clear. Embracing these recommendations will reap enormous savings for the health system and lift productivity. But foremost, it is about helping real people. Living with a musculoskeletal condition can test even the most resilient. They affect all ages, are insidious, debilitating and often invisible.

It's time to work together, embrace change and focus on what matters.

MOVE is providing a national voice for muscle, bone & joint health, linking the myriad of conditions in our sector. We commit our organisation to the cause – with compassion, courage and selflessness, we can transform musculoskeletal care in Australia.

We thank PwC for their professionalism in contributing to this vision.

Board of Directors, MOVE

Background

Musculoskeletal conditions affect over 6.8 million Australians with the number predicted to increase as the population continues to age. The high burden of disease for these conditions currently account for \$9.2 billion in direct health system cost and additional costs to the economy through absenteeism and lower productivity than might otherwise be the case, with consumers impacted across all life stages.

Five specific conditions (chronic back pain, osteoarthritis, osteoporosis and osteopenia, rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile arthritis) have been reviewed with opportunities for improvement identified to enhance the outcomes individuals are able to achieve.

The approaches to improve the outcomes for individual consumers look to increase prevention activities across the continuum of care as well as improve the capacity and capability of services within the primary care setting, to assist consumers to work with their providers to improve self-management.

Scope and approach

For this review the current activities have been documented and compared to local and international practice in delivering services for the five targeted conditions. Areas for improvement were identified either through consistent availability of services or the creation of new services. A high level evaluation of the benefits and costs was performed to ensure the suggested interventions add value to the system as a whole.

Musculoskeletal conditions impact consumers across all life stages



Testing of the insights and possible areas for improvement and how best to implement these suggested improvements has been completed with key representatives spanning consumers, clinicians, insurers, primary and secondary care providers and other professional representative organisations.

Improvement opportunities

System wide and condition specific prospects which could improve consumer outcomes have been identified and the underpinning development strategies to address inconsistencies in care delivery are explored in the report.

The inherent linkages across the health system (primary, secondary and tertiary) and musculoskeletal conditions and other comorbidities, need to be optimised in order for collaborative, financially viable and evidencebased practices to become embedded in all health service offerings.

Specifically, addressing current barriers in the system around service delivery models, funding structures and the capability of clinicians in the system is explored through the improvement opportunities. All of these are designed to improve the outcomes and quality of life of individual consumers.

Movement is the overarching key message

A number of actions are required to optimise outcomes for consumers

People living with muscle, bone and joint conditions are struggling to manage their health. Outcomes under the current health system are suboptimal and the costs are high.

Three system wide pillars were identified to improve quality of life and achieve cost-effective outcomes.

1. Fund only what works

This involves applying a dynamic lens to resource allocation. Incentivising effective prevention, funding interdisciplinary teams and reducing ineffective interventions will have positive impacts on consumer outcomes, reduce demand for services and cut health care costs over the long term.

2. Increase awareness and capability

A strong focus on primary prevention and early intervention will help consumers understand the benefits of self-management. A better musculoskeletal focus in curricula for undergraduate medical, nursing and allied health courses and in GP training would increase capacity and drive more effective care.

3. Update approach to delivery of care

Using integrated workforce models to create an efficient allocation of activity across the system will improve consumer outcomes – often at lower cost.



Application	Recommendation
	1. Fund only what works
System wide	2. Increase awareness and capabilit
	3. Update approach to delivery of care
	4. Reduce unnecessary radiology imaging
Chronic back pain	5. Increase use of interdisciplinary teams
	6. Movement as first line therapy
Osteoarthritis	7. Standardise interdisciplinary triage
	8. Remove unnecessary interventions
Ostas and	9. Increase screening of post-menopausal women
osteopenia	10. Increase fracture liaison services
Rheumatoid	11. Enhance access to subsidised biologics
arthritis	12. Faster referral to specialist services
Juvenile arthritis	13. Improve transition to adult services
	14. Longitudinal research into outcomes

	Description
	Create alternative funding streams for allied health clinicians to provide subsidised services to consumers, either through the Medicare Benefits Scheme (MBS) or Primary Health Networks (PHNs)
ity	Use education modules and curriculum for undergraduate and postgraduate clinicians and enhance information available to consumers
	Enhance the use of interdisciplinary teams, increase exercise through inclusion as a 'vital sign' and make movement part of health checks for those aged over 50 years
	Create disincentives for use of imaging that does not lead to changes in clinical outcomes, particularly from primary care providers
	Use more allied health resources to manage referral demand for specialist clinics and optimise non-surgical management where clinically appropriate
	Increase clinicians' awareness of strengthening exercises as a first line therapy
	Use more allied health clinicians to triage referrals to specialist orthopaedic services for joint replacements
	Restrict subsidisation of procedures that are not founded in evidence or do not improve outcomes, for example knee arthroscopies and long term opiate use
	Lower the age of subsidised bone mineral density testing for post-menopausal women to 65 years
es	More consistent access to fracture liaison services in all public hospitals to reduce second fractures for people with minimal trauma fractures
	Remove restriction on the maximum number of subsidised biologics a consumer can access through the PBS
	Increase awareness of rheumatoid arthritis in primary practitioners so that consumers are referred to specialist services faster
	Increase the range of services available, particularly psychological supports, to consumers who are transitioning from child to adult services
	Increase the body of knowledge on outcomes achieved by Australians with juvenile arthritis

A roadmap for the future highlights several early wins



Consumers

Consumers will be critical to drive the changes through self-management of their conditions. Empowering them with evidence-based information so they actively participate in their care will be essential.

Representative Organisations

Bringing together medical, nursing and allied health representative organisations through advocating for common approaches will amplify the messages to improve the management of musculoskeletal conditions. For example, the RACGP will need to be engaged to promote GP trainee education modules.

Universities

Coordinated

approach

Increasing the training and education of clinicians at an undergraduate level will build awareness in the appropriate management of musculoskeletal conditions. Universities will also be central to increasing the body of knowledge by leading research into these conditions.

Commonwealth Government

As the main funder of primary services the Commonwealth Government will be essential to drive improvements in the funding model for musculoskeletal conditions to promote efficient and effective care.

State and Territory Governments and Local Government

As the funder of public hospitals the State and Territory Governments will need to play a role in redefining the service models in the acute and sub-acute health services by enhancing the utilisation of interdisciplinary teams. Local governments will play a key role in implementing 'healthy' urban planning principles and ensuring community access points.

Primary Health Networks

PHNs can utilise outcome-based commissioning to engage interdisciplinary teams across the healthcare continuum for their geographies to enhance outcomes. Their approach can be tailored to the needs of the local population.

Health Service Providers

Individual health services should be engaged as they deliver the services required by consumers with musculoskeletal conditions and are the providers of specialist services. They will need to be involved to assist in the allocation of activity across the healthcare continuum and assist in the education of trainees.

Clinicians

Using an interdisciplinary approach we can improve the efficacy of service delivery across the system, as well as increase the capability of clinicians to deliver high quality and safe care to consumers.

- tailored to individual consumer needs and desires

Table of contents

	Page
Foreword	4
Executive summary	5
Background	11
System wide recommendations	16
Condition specific recommendations	22
Chronic back pain	23
Osteoarthritis	26
Osteoporosis and osteopenia	31
Rheumatoid arthritis	34
Juvenile arthritis	37
Next steps	41
Appendix A: Literature insights	44
Appendix B: Detailed modelling	49
Appendix C: Bibliography	56

Background



Musculoskeletal conditions can be managed better

Musculoskeletal conditions affect 6.8 million Australians across all life stages

Background

6.8 million Australians have musculoskeletal conditions resulting in a \$9.2 billion direct health cost and further costs from reduced productivity.

Consumers diagnosed with these conditions find themselves having to manage chronic conditions with impacts on their quality of life and ability to participate in activities that they find enjoyable and fulfilling.

Despite the increasing prevalence and higher burden of disease for these conditions, the models of care, where they exist for each of the conditions, have either not evolved with the latest evidence and/or there is inconsistent application to consumer care.

Underpinning the models of care are activities and interventions available to consumers and their treatment teams. These activities are defined by local and international evidence supporting their application. The activities can be classified into three settings:

- Prevention activities that are intended to reduce the onset and slow the progression of a condition, including self-management and public health campaigns
- Primary care activities that are delivered through community settings and involve the input of a range of clinicians, for example, general practitioners, nurses, physiotherapists, exercise physiologists, occupational therapists and pharmacists
- Tertiary activities and interventions delivered through hospitals to diagnose or treat musculoskeletal conditions in either an inpatient or outpatient setting

Context

PwC has been engaged by *MOVE muscle, bone & joint health (MOVE)* to examine the management principles for five musculoskeletal conditions:

- Chronic back pain
- Osteoarthritis
- Osteoporosis and osteopenia
- Rheumatoid arthritis
- Juvenile arthritis

MOVE selected these conditions for review on the basis of their high prevalence within the Australian population and relevance to Commonwealth, State and Territory and Local government.

The report outlines an examination into the management principles for each of the conditions. PwC has drawn on the latest evidence and practice both in Australia and internationally, to identify opportunities to influence how care is delivered. Some interventions are aimed at a broad reach to the whole population whereas others are targeted to specific conditions and life stages.

Importantly, the activities and interventions are available when consumers need them most in order to optimise their quality of life. The age distribution of common musculoskeletal conditions is demonstrated in Figure 1.

Figure 1. Musculoskeletal conditions impact consumers across all life stages





Musculoskeletal conditions are strongly linked to other comorbidities

According to the Australian Institute for Health and Welfare, approximately 5.3 million Australians have two or more chronic diseases (arthritis, asthma, back pain, cancer, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, cardiovascular disease, diabetes and mental health conditions). Comorbidities can indicate the presence of more severe disease resulting in higher health care costs.

Those aged over 65 are 60% more likely to have two or more comorbidities. Those living in low socioeconomic areas and regional and remote areas also have disproportionally higher comorbidity rates.

Arthritis with cardiovascular disease and arthritis with back pain account for two of the most commonly occurring comorbidity combinations. Appropriate management of musculoskeletal conditions in order to drive improvements in the management of other conditions, is highlighted in Figure 2.

Underpinning the management of the conditions is the importance of movement and an active lifestyle. Targeting movement for people with musculoskeletal conditions is able to bring about positive impacts on a number of linked comorbidities.

Figure 2: Number of people living with co-morbid musculoskeletal conditions and other chronic diseases



Source: Analysis by PwC and MOVE based on ABS data

Methodology

The scope of the work undertaken in this engagement included:

- Literature scan of latest evidence-based practice
- Two workshops to develop and test strategic options underpinning each of the musculoskeletal conditions
- Key targeted stakeholder interviews to further test findings from literature review and gain insights into current and future impacts on management principles

PwC utilised both the workshops and targeted interviews to further build understanding of management principles. Figure 3 provides an outline of the objectives for each of these sessions and how they would then contribute to this report.

Consumer centred developmental approach

In order to develop an understanding of the current activities across the care continuum from prevention through to tertiary care, PwC documented the range of activities with the consumer at the centre, to recognise the relationships that the care settings play across the consumer journey and to identify where current practices compared to latest evidence and the consistency of its application. An initial assessment of the application of the evidence for each condition was completed using the system outlined in Figure 4.

This approach highlighted gaps between the evidence base and the service models, areas where current services are not contributing to outcomes or where there is inconsistent availability of services.



erspectives o understand the current and future situations



Figure 3: Objectives of the stakeholder consultations



Figure 4: Application of evidence



Movement will benefit everybody

It is estimated that up to 27% of Australia's population are living with one of the five musculoskeletal conditions.

Looking across the conditions, there are a number of strategies which can be employed both at the population level and across the system to drive improvements in consumer outcomes. These are specifically looking into:

- Inefficiencies in the current funding structure of the health system which rewards activity rather than outcomes and an inefficient allocation of resources between different care providers and settings
- Education and the curriculum for clinicians during their undergraduate/ pre-licensure training

Figure 5: System wide changes

System wide recommendations

Fund only what works

Increase awareness and capability



• Using integrated workforce models to create an efficient allocation of activity across the system.

Figure 5 highlights the critical importance of movement as an overarching element of the solution.

Given the linkage between musculoskeletal conditions and other comorbidities such as obesity, cardiovascular disease and mental health, there are clear benefits for consumers with musculoskeletal conditions utilising movement, exercise and weight management in their treatment regimen to handle their pain and improve function.

Movement will

Update approach to delivery of care

Recommendation 1: Fund only what works

The current funding system has not kept pace with the evolution of treatment and management options for the five musculoskeletal conditions. Reimbursement is currently based on activity inputs rather than outputs or outcomes and is incentivised towards medical intervention (including surgical and pharmacological interventions).

Funding allied health clinicians to triage and manage consumers has the ability to release capacity within the system and lead to a more efficient allocation of activity.

Redistributing activity across different service providers and settings will release funding capacity within the system and may allow for more efficient and effective management of consumers' conditions, as shown in Figure 6. More efficient services would need to be reimbursed in a similar way to the medical model in order to promote access to effective services. Creating a funding stream for allied health clinicians to triage consumers referred to specialist units may be able to manage the demand for these services as well as optimise non-surgical management in the first instance. This has been proven to work in health services across Australia for example Osteoarthritis Hip and Knee Service (OAHKS) clinics.

Figure 6: Redefining the funding system

To enable redistribution there are two possible options:

- a) the creation of a new Medicare Benefits Schedule code for allied health triage and review for consumers, or
- b) through the commissioning framework and funding of Primary Health Networks (PHNs).

These triage services could be conducted by physiotherapists, exercise physiologists or occupational therapists and require a referral from a general practitioner in order to build an inter-disciplinary approach to management of individual consumers.

For consumers with private health insurance there could also be opportunities for the insurers to incentivise their members to adopt healthy behaviours. Currently, legislative restrictions prevent insurers applying this broadly to their members through rebates or reductions in their premiums. Removing these restrictions can have a positive long-term impact on the demand for health services.

Outcome-based commissioning by PHNs

The management of musculoskeletal conditions by a true interdisciplinary team could be used as the lead for integrated care commissioning through the PHNs. The PHNs are in the unique position of coordinating care across the heath care continuum and are able to bring together the different services to drive improved outcomes for consumers.

PHN's would be able to commission providers to deliver interdisciplinary services in the community to optimise management for individual consumers. Because of the links between musculoskeletal conditions and other comorbidities they would be able to bring together treatment activities as well as targeted prevention strategies to deliver overall value to the health system.

Figure 7: Outcome-based commissioning





Importantly, they will also be able to commission based on outcomes and local needs. This has been successfully done under some Medicare Locals, for example, the S.T.E.P.S. program commissioned by Perth Metro North Medicare Local. This specifically addressed a shortage of specialist pain management services through an interdisciplinary approach.

The revenue for the commissioned services would be sourced from PHN annual funding and would be flexible to target the needs of individual populations and geographical areas. Outcome based commissioning models may be a more flexible option than creating a one-size-fits-all reimbursement through the MBS and allow performance to be actively monitored by the PHN, as outlined in Figure 7.

- Identify population needs based on age, health status etc
- Activate consumers to exercise choice of services
- Providers commissioned on the basis of outcomes and availability of interdisciplinary team
- Outcomes achieved by consumers inform the future of funding
- Incentives in the system drive improved outcomes for consumers

Recommendation 2: Increase awareness and capability

Recommendation 3: Update approach to delivery of care

Based on the different approaches taken to managing musculoskeletal conditions, there is an opportunity to increase the awareness of both clinicians and consumers in the management of the different conditions. The purpose of this is to improve the diagnosis and ongoing management for individual consumers.

Increasing the availability and quality of the musculoskeletal curriculum for undergraduate and postgraduate medical, nursing and allied health clinicians has the potential to improve the diagnosis and ongoing management of these conditions. Increasing the capability of GP trainees in the first instance through targeted musculoskeletal education can improve initial management and more appropriate referrals.

At the same time providing **consistent access to high quality, evidence-based information for consumers** to guide the appropriate management

Figure 8: System wide capability activities



Underpinning all of this is the need to increase levels of exercise and physical activity to manage pain and fatigue, improve function and address progression of the conditions. Movement is underutilised in each of the five conditions and can provide benefits to consumers across all stages and progression of their conditions.

The MOVE website could become a portal which can be accessed by consumers and clinicians to source up-to-date and credible information for the management of specific conditions and support this activity, as summarised in Figure 8.



We need to align the suite of services available to consumers to the latest evidence and recommended guidelines. Increased awareness and implementation of musculoskeletal management guidelines will promote better care, as will appropriate funding and reimbursement models. A key driver for funding change is that Australia faces an ageing population, who will be living for longer with at least one of these musculoskeletal conditions, therefore subsidised services are pivotal for equitable access.

Using allied health professionals can mean increasing demand for, and participation in, exercise and activity.

Enhanced deployment of interdisciplinary teams to be involved in:

- Triage: utilising physiotherapists in both the primary and tertiary setting, to determine if a referred consumer is a surgical candidate or whether they would benefit more from non-surgical management
- Diagnosis: improved access to allied health clinicians in the community and specialty centres/ units would reduce the time to diagnosis and commencement of the appropriate treatment to optimise outcomes for individuals

Figure 9: Delivery of care



 Treatment: utilising a broader range of clinicians such as exercise physiologists to prescribe exercises for consumers can reduce the time to initiation of targeted and tailored treatment as well as create a more efficient allocation of activity across the healthcare continuum

Measuring and documenting a consumer's exercise or activity level like other vital signs (for example blood pressure and pulse) would cement in the mind of both clinicians and consumers the importance of this in the management of the conditions. Therefore, we are recommending that exercise or physical activity be included as a vital sign measure in the standard clinical care for all consumers in Australia's health system.

Linked to this is a recommendation to include a movement and physical function review for musculoskeletal conditions as part of health checks for the Australian population aged 50 years or over, every 5 years. Health checks can identify any issues early and promote a strategy to help consumers improve function and quality of life. Figure 9 presents a summary of the proposed changes.

Condition specific recommendations

Chronic back pain

3.7 million Australians live with chronic back problems, with consumers making greater use of pain-related medications and health care resources in comparison to those without chronic back pain. For example 27% of hospitalisations were due to low pack pain. Further, 1.2 million people with a disability also experience a chronic back issue. Overall, 16% of the population have back pain.

It is reported that 70-90% of people will experience an episode of lower back pain during their lifetime. Given that most of the disability and associated costs relate to the condition when it becomes chronic, it is vital to understand the factors that lead to chronicity (demographic, psychological and occupational) and the clinical predictors that can be used to warn against such an outcome.

Figure 10: Current management of chronic back pain and areas for improvement



Key insights from literature scan and stakeholders

- Unnecessary imaging requests which do not lead to change in management, as highlighted red in Figure 10
- Limited 'hands on' assessment of consumers in primary care because of a lack of awareness of the conditions by primary care providers is contributing to sub-optimal management and may be leading to avoidable hospital activity
- There is a direct link between other conditions such as depression and anxiety and the development and impact of chronic back pain
- There have been good results from public awareness campaigns aimed at prevention, particularly in the workplace, to raise awareness of the need for appropriate diagnosis and management of back pain
- · There is an overuse of tertiary specialist services and an underutilisation of primary care and prevention through a lack of expertise and understanding.

Recommendation 4: Reduce unnecessary radiology imaging

Recommendation 5: Increase use of interdisciplinary teams

For the majority of consumers imaging is unlikely to help identify their cause of pain, alter treatment or decrease recovery time. The 2014 *Bettering the Evaluation And Care of Health (BEACH)* data found that GPs and allied health practitioners account for over 80% of all imaging requests and that the number of investigations ordered increased despite the publication of guidelines cautioning against their use in the management of chronic back pain.

By creating a consistent guideline-based approach to using radiological imaging appropriate for chronic back pain, where imaging is only ordered by specialists when it is likely to be required for surgery or other condition management, it is expected that we could prevent approximately 620,000 unnecessary GP and allied health X-ray and computed tomography (CT) imaging requests.

To achieve this there are two key initiatives and activities:

- Align the updated guidelines with the MBS reimbursement schedule and the current MBS review
- Create agreement on the guidelines with the key representative organisations and raise awareness amongst clinicians and consumers

Initial estimates indicate that creating consistency in the approach and messaging in diagnostic and treatment guidelines could achieve annual direct benefits of approximately \$107 million*.

What are the activities?

- Align the updated guidelines with the MBS reimbursement schedule through supporting other peak bodies to work with the Commonwealth Government and the current MBS review
- Use 'choosing wisely' material and strategy as leverage to advocate for evidence-based practice
- Engage with key representative organisations (covering medical and allied health professionals) to promote the utilisation of the updated imaging guidelines
- An awareness campaign with clinicians about the utilisation of imaging and updated guidelines
- Develop resources for consumers regarding the utilisation of imaging.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- Australian Medical Association
- Australian Orthopaedic Association
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Australian Physiotherapy Association
- Chiropractors' Association of Australia
 MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Specialist outpatient clinics and advanced musculoskeletal services predominantly operate in public secondary or tertiary hospital settings with considerable waiting times and poor access. The extended waiting times can lead to the development of chronic symptoms, costly and unnecessary tests and poorer health outcomes.

By providing consistent access to interdisciplinary triage teams to manage referrals in the primary care setting, all consumers will have timely access to initial assessment and the ability to optimise non-surgical management in the community. Reducing the reliance on overstretched public hospital services can utilise alternate workforce models to assess and manage back problems.

A recent report on a primary care interdisciplinary back pain clinic with 292 consumers, outlined a direct health cost saving of approximately \$53,000 in the first 12 months of the clinic. To achieve continued growth of interdisciplinary clinics there are two key steps:

- Alignment of clinic funding with the MBS reimbursement schedule and the current MBS review
- Create agreement of the funding between primary and secondary care to ensure sustainability of model

Initial pilot projects are reporting considerable savings primarily due to the avoidance of unnecessary imaging and approximately \$2.3 million* in savings with avoidance of surgery.

*See Appendix B (page 49) for detailed working and sources used in estimation of annual benefits

*See Appendix B (page 50) for detailed working and sources for the savings estimate

What are the activities?

- Engage with the Commonwealth and each of the State and Territory Government Health Departments to develop business cases for the establishment of community based interdisciplinary back pain clinics
- Engage with key representative organisations (for example RACGP, AMA, AOA, RACS, APA) to rollout these clinics
- Create partnership agreements with acute services, Primary Healthcare Networks, PHI's and community services to address equity of access to evidence based practice
- Rollout services to each of the PHN networks initially, commencing with larger metropolitan centres and then cascading through regional areas
- Monitor activity/performance of services through regular evaluations.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- State and Territory Health Departments
- Australian Medical Association
- Primary Health Networks
- Public health services
- Australian Orthopaedic Association
- Royal Australasian College of Surgeons
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Royal Australian College of Physicians
- Australian Physiotherapy Association
- Exercise & Sports Science Australia
- MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Osteoarthritis

2.1 million Australians are affected by osteoarthritis (OA), as shown in Figure 11. It is the predominant reason for knee and hip replacement surgery in Australia, with a 29% rise in the rate of total knee replacements and a 31% rise in hip replacements from 2005 - 2015.

Non-surgical management strategies, especially for knee osteoarthritis, have been outlined as a key cost saving mechanism with both health and economic benefits by:

- Reducing the demand for knee replacements with savings predicted at \$233 million by 2030 for the health system
- Improving workforce participation with an estimated yearly reduction of \$9.9 million in welfare payments and increased income tax revenue of \$8.4 million per year by 2030

Key insights from literature scan and stakeholders

- Inconsistent use of healthy lifestyle interventions such as improving diet and physical activity levels and other preventative measures
- Inconsistent access to interdisciplinary teams to triage and manage consumers referred for specialist opinion and management
- Underutilisation of exercise and other non-surgical management approaches for initial management
- Inconsistent approaches to empowering selfmanagement of conditions by consumers
- Ongoing use of diagnostic knee arthroscopy for osteoarthritis in Australia despite limited evidence to support its utilisation in clinical practice and Australian Orthopaedic Association position statement.

Figure 11: Current management of osteoarthritis and areas for improvement



There are substantial cost savings for the public healthcare system if effective non-operative strategies are implemented to manage osteoarthritis, particularly knee osteoarthritis.

A combined diet and appropriate exercise program rolled out nationally could potentially result in approximately 42,000 additional quality adjusted life years (QALYs) for consumers with mild to moderate knee OA, which equate to a cost per QALY of \$1,877. For consumers with severe knee OA, avoiding surgery by participation in a comprehensive non-surgical appropriate exercise and weight management intervention program could lead to a cost saving of approximately \$192m by 2020 due to surgery avoidance in the first year after the intervention program.

To achieve this saving we would look to amend the current MBS reimbursement schedule for allied health to remove the five visit cap, allowing appropriate ongoing follow-up and management for individual consumers.

By instituting an accessible exercise program there is a potential saving of \$970* on average for every person diagnosed with osteoarthritis, of which there are currently 2.1 million.



- Increase the awareness of clinicians in the supporting evidence through engagement with professional medical and allied health representative organisations
- Align with the MBS reimbursement schedule through supporting other peak bodies to work with the Commonwealth Government and the current MBS review
- An awareness campaign to promote access and national rollout
- Utilisation of interdisciplinary triage teams as a referral and management point
- Engage with key professional colleges (for example RACGP and RACP) to promote the utilisation of the new reimbursement code.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- State and Territory Governments
- Primary Health Networks
- Private health insurers
- Australian Medical Association
- Australian Physiotherapy Association
- Exercise and Sports Science Association
- Australian Practice Nurse Association
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Recommendation 7: Standardise interdisciplinary triage

Recommendation 8: Remove unnecessary interventions

The primary purpose of interdisciplinary clinics is to improve access to non-operative management for those consumers accessing services.

Examples of good public hospital practice are the Osteoarthritis Hip and Knee Service (OAHKS) in Victoria and the Osteoarthritis Chronic Care Program (OACCP) in New South Wales, which coordinate the management and conservative treatment (reduce pain, increase functional capacity and improve quality of life) of people with hip or knee osteoarthritis and assist in the management of public hospital waiting lists. The system and workforce changes with this model have shown improved use of limited services, management plans for consumers, improved GP collaboration and consumer satisfaction.

Unfortunately these services are offered predominantly at public tertiary hospitals with limited access in regional and rural areas. Increasing the number of clinics available nationally would improve access and defer surgery.

It is expected that interdisciplinary clinics could deliver approximately \$4.2 million of annual savings* in direct public healthcare costs nationally. To achieve this there are two approaches:

- MBS reimbursement code for allied health
- Interdisciplinary clinics consistently available throughout Australia in both the primary and secondary public care setting

Interdisciplinary clinics need to be rolled out across the country to achieve scalable benefits of approximately \$4.2 million per year.

What are the activities?

- Develop business cases which can be presented to State Governments to implement the interdisciplinary triage clinics in all public hospitals
- Present the business cases to community health services for implementation in suitable communities
- Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote the model.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- State and Territory Government
- Public health services
- Primary Health Networks
- Australian Orthopaedic Association
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- Australian Physiotherapy Association
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Royal Australian College of Physicians
- Exercise & Sports Science Australia
- *MOVE* and other consumer advocacy groups

Arthroscopy

Evidence indicates that arthroscopic debridement for osteoarthritis of the knee does not show benefit for consumers with undiscriminated OA.

The implementation of evidence into practice can be delayed for many years and health system factors may contribute to this delay. Consumers may preferentially seek surgical intervention before trying a non-operative approach despite evidence questioning its effectiveness.

Given the health system and subsequent economic benefits of physical activity and diet programs for knee OA, consumers should be actively encouraged by both GPs and surgeons to try these evidence-based practices in the first instance.

MBS refunds vary between \$272.95 for a diagnostic knee arthroscopy and \$343.95 for a diagnostic hip arthroscopy. Approximately 2,928 arthroscopic procedures are performed annually across private and public health services. Given the lack of evidence of the efficacy of these procedures there is a potential cost saving of \$10 million per year.*

In order to optimise the savings we would actively pursue the amendment of the current MBS reimbursement numbers (49557, 49563 and 49360) to align with evidence-based practice.

Incentivise services that are known to improve consumer outcomes. Reducing knee arthroscopy could save \$10 million per year.

 What are the activities? Engage with the Commonwealth Government to update the MBS schedule with amended number for arthroscopic procedures Engage with the private health insurers to guide the interventions and procedures performed through the private health system Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote evidence-based care Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures. Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		
 Engage with the Commonwealth Government to update the MBS schedule with amended number for arthroscopic procedures Engage with the private health insurers to guide the interventions and procedures performed through the private health system Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote evidence-based care Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures. Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 	W	hat are the activities?
 Engage with the private health insurers to guide the interventions and procedures performed through the private health system Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote evidence-based care Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures. Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Engage with the Commonwealth Government to update the MBS schedule with amended number for arthroscopic procedures
 Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote evidence-based care Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures. Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Engage with the private health insurers to guide the interventions and procedures performed through the private health system
 Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures. Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Engage with key medical and allied health professional colleges to promote evidence-based care
 Who will be involved? Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Develop consumer resources to reduce demand pressures.
 Commonwealth Government Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 	W	/ho will be involved?
 Private health insurers Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Commonwealth Government
 Australian Orthopaedic Association Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Private health insurers
 Australian Medical Association Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Australian Orthopaedic Association
 Royal Australian College of General Practitioners MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Australian Medical Association
 MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups 		Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
		MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Recommendation 8: Remove unnecessary interventions (Continued)

Osteoporosis and osteopenia

Long-term opiate use

\$589 million is spent annually on opiates for consumers with musculoskeletal conditions which could be doing them more harm than good.

The use of opiate analgesics for the treatment of acute musculoskeletal pain has been well established. However, there is limited evidence on the efficacy of long-term usage and in fact they may lead to more harm which would outweigh any potential benefits.

Figure 12 shows that long-term opiate use contributes to:

- Increased incidence of falls due to their sedative effects
- Increased confusion in older consumers and additive effects to other sedative medications
- Physical and psychological dependence

The cost implications of these side effects, particularly falls, with an ageing population could be considerable due to the direct healthcare costs from fractures related to minimal trauma falls.

Reducing the use of long-term opiates makes good clinical sense and will have positive flowon effects to the growing Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) expenditure.

A small percentage reduction in the prescribing of opiates through clearer long-term management strategies for consumers can have a measurable and sustained positive impact on PBS expenditure, on top of the avoided costs through reduced adverse events (such as falls leading to fractures) and associated acute healthcare costs.

Reducing opiate usage by 2% can save avoidable adverse events as well as \$12 million in direct PBS expenditure annually. According to the 2014-15 National Health Survey, 800,000 Australians have osteoporosis or osteopenia (OP) as per Figure 13. Most consumers are not diagnosed until a minimum trauma fracture occurs, therefore it is likely the actual number of Australians living with OP is significantly higher and cost saving of potential interventions may be understated.

While there have been advances in treatment options for osteoporosis and osteopenia, there still remains a high mortality rate following hip and other fragility fractures for older consumers. The benefits of a healthy diet and physical activity have been highlighted as a key area to prevent development of OP following peak bone mineral density in people's late teens and early 20's. The diagnosis of osteoporosis or osteopenia is either through screening radiology such as a dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) scan or following a minimal trauma fracture, whereby screening takes place.



Source: Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (Australian Government)

Figure 13: Summary of current osteoporosis and osteopenia management principles



Figure 12: Mapping opiate usage in musculoskeletal conditions

Key insights from literature scan and stakeholders

- There are benefits from commencing treatment early through early screening for people at risk of developing osteoporosis or osteopenia
- Adherence to therapy is a key issue the majority of consumers cease therapy 12 months after commencement due to a range of factors including fear of developing side effects
- Fracture Liaison Services to reduce secondary fractures have been demonstrated to be cost-effective but they are not consistently available for consumers
- The evidence is unclear about the benefits of Calcium and Vitamin D supplementation and their appropriate place of therapy
- There are clear benefits from weight bearing exercise and activity in reducing the risk of developing osteoporosis/osteopenia and minimising falls risk
- There is underutilisation of risk screening tools.

Prevention

campaigns (eg Healthy Bones Action Week)

Self risk assessment tool (eg Know Your Bones - Fracture risk calculator) Vitamin D level screening programs

Healthy lifestyle programs (eg Girls Make Your Move, Sporting Schools)

Secondary/Tertiary care

OP management and fracture prevention in aged care facilities

Fracture Liaison Services (secondary fracture prevention; interdisciplinary teams across health care settings) Transition of consumer management to a primary care setting including GP resources

Recommendation 9: Increase screening of post-menopausal women

Recommendation 10: Increase fracture liaison services

Post-menopausal women are more at risk of developing osteoporosis and evidence indicates that performing a DXA scan from age 65 is a reliable diagnostic modality for osteoporosis. Early diagnosis and treatment is then able to prevent minimal trauma fractures in the age group 65-69 years, which is estimated to be 4,200 fractures annually.

By commencing appropriate treatment early for this population it is expected that we could prevent all of these fractures which would deliver \$20 million of net annual savings in direct healthcare costs. To achieve this:

 Allow MBS reimbursement for DXA screening for post-menopausal women between the ages of 65 and 70 years

Initial estimates indicate that investing in earlier screening for this population could achieve annual direct benefits to the health system of \$20 million.

What are the activities?

- Engage with the Commonwealth Government to update the MBS schedule for DXA screening for post-menopausal women aged over 65 years
- Engage with key medical professional colleges to promote screening
- An awareness campaign for consumers.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- Endocrinologists
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Royal Australian College of Physicians
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Fracture Liaison Services have been demonstrated to be cost-effective in Australian health services. The service is an ambulatory outpatient service where consumers are referred following a minimal trauma initial fracture. These services are intended to appropriately screen consumers for a diagnosis of osteoporosis and commence the most appropriate treatment regimen for them.

There is an opportunity to create a consistent approach across all Australian public hospitals to have these services available. It has been reported that the refracture rate is 30% for all consumers and if this is applied to the total number of fractures, there are potentially 44,000 fractures annually that can be avoided and the associated direct health costs.

If secondary fractures are able to be avoided, this could deliver \$24 million in direct healthcare cost savings annually. Including additional broader healthcare costs indicates that there is a considerably higher potential saving to the community.

What are the activities?

- Engage with each of the State and Territory Government Health Departments to develop business cases for the establishment of the fracture liaison services
- Rollout the services to each major hospital
- Monitor the activity and performance of the services through periodic evaluations.

Who will be involved?

- State and Territory Health Departments
- Public heath services
- Key endocrinologists in each state and territory
- Royal Australian College of Physicians
- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

Rheumatoid arthritis

Recommendation 11: Enhance access to subsidised biologics

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is estimated to affect 410,000 people in Australia and is the predominant inflammatory arthritis diagnosis, as shown in Figure 14. People are often diagnosed with rheumatoid arthritis in Australia from age 30 which means that optimising the management of this condition can have significant benefits for workforce participation and the broader economy.

Because of the disease process, most of the focus is on early diagnosis and access to novel targeted biologic medications that are becoming available in Australia. While the cost of these are higher relative to traditional pharmacological therapies such as methotrexate and leflunomide, their efficacy and side effect profiles make them a preferred option for consumers.

Key insights from literature scan and stakeholders

- Use of biologic medications in moderate disease can improve consumer outcomes
- There are delays to access specialist services through limited knowledge of primary practitioners to diagnose rheumatoid arthritis in younger consumers
- There are benefits to increasing activity and exercise levels in consumers diagnosed with rheumatoid arthritis
- Limited ability to prevent the development of rheumatoid arthritis so the focus is on early diagnosis, management and treatment
- There are reports from consumers that suggest they delay transition from one biologic agent to another because of the cap on PBS subsidisation.

Figure 14: Summary of the current rheumatoid arthritis management principles



The current PBS authority requirements for the biologic medications indicated for rheumatoid arthritis allow for the use of three different subsidised chemical entities. Biologic medications target specific components of the immune system rather than the broad effects of other more traditional medications.

For young consumers this may mean that they remain on one biologic beyond its useful life in order to preserve access to other subsidised agents into the future. Limited access may impact their quality of life and the outcomes they can achieve.

The intention is to work with the Commonwealth Government and pharmaceutical companies to update the PBS authority restrictions to reflect the anticipated treatment length for these consumers and clinical practice to optimise their outcomes.

The intent would be to expand access to biologics for consumers with moderate disease rather than treatment-resistant severe rheumatoid arthritis in order to optimise their quality of life.

Ensuring consumers have timely access to biologics has the potential to improve the quality of life for individuals.

What are the activities?

- Engaging with the Commonwealth Government and pharmaceutical companies to amend the maximum of three subsidised biologic agents for rheumatoid arthritis through the PBS so there is no cap
- Engaging with the Commonwealth Government and pharmaceutical companies to update the PBS authority requirements to include subsidy of biologics for moderate disease.

Who will be involved?

- Commonwealth Government
- Pharmaceutical companies with either established biologic agents or a pipeline which includes biologics for rheumatoid arthritis
- Medicines Australia
- Pharmacy Guild of Australia
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- MOVE and other key consumer advocacy groups

Recommendation 12: Faster referral to specialist services

Juvenile arthritis

We need to increase awareness amongst clinicians to improve diagnosis. Increased awareness would be achieved through new education and curriculum modules directed towards medical undergraduates and GP trainees and continuing professional development modules for current registered GPs. The purpose would be to increase their understanding and capability to diagnose and refer to specialist services.

Through appropriate and timely referrals to specialist services and the increased capability within primary care, it is not anticipated that there would need to be an increase in the capacity of the system. Rather, we would likely see more activities to manage consumers' conditions in the primary care setting which would release capacity within the specialist services to manage demand for reviews.

Increasing the skills of the primary care clinicians to manage consumers with rheumatoid arthritis, there will likely be an improvement in the consumer experience when accessing these services. As they are able to receive the care in the community rather than relying on specialist services, this will mean that there will be a reduced impact on their lives through the condition.

Oversight of treatment by specialists through early diagnosis contributes to optimising outcomes for consumers.

What are the activities?

- Development of the specific content for the education and curriculum modules for undergraduate training
- Development of education and curriculum module for GP trainees and ongoing continuing professional development modules
- Increased awareness of primary care clinicians eg physiotherapists and practice nurses.

Who will be involved?

- Royal Australian College of General Practitioners
- Royal Australian College of Physicians
- Pharmacy Guild of Australia
- Australian Rheumatology Association
- Universities to develop the undergraduate curriculum modules
- MOVE and other consumer advocacy groups

More children live with juvenile arthritis than with juvenile diabetes. It is estimated that approximately 4,600 children are living with juvenile arthritis in Australia in any given year. Juvenile arthritis impacts attendance and participation at school which then flows through to participation in the workforce and family life.

Parents may need to take time off work to attend appointments or care for an unwell child thereby impacting their productivity and workforce participation. Juvenile arthritis can have far reaching impacts on the broader economy. Consumers will be impacted by these conditions directly or indirectly for their entire lives. Management principles are outlined in Figure 15.

Figure 15: Summary of the current juvenile arthritis management principles



Key insights from literature scan and stakeholders

- There is conflicting international evidence about the impact of juvenile arthritis on school attendance and the long-term impacts on workforce participation and employment. There is no Australian evidence on the long-term impacts of management which could be referenced
- The transition from adolescence to adulthood is difficult for these consumers as they need to transition service providers and there is not a consistent level of access to supports (particularly psychological supports) to assist in the transition
- Treatment guidelines are moving towards a 'treat to target' philosophy rather than the traditional treatment and management plan
- There are benefits from early diagnosis and access to specialist treatment services.

Recommendation 13: Improve the transition to adult services

Recommendation 14: Longitudinal research into outcomes

The transition of consumers from child to adult services has been identified as a critical and daunting time for consumers. They see a transition in their management team, with whom they have built a strong relationship over many years. In conjunction with the normal issues for adolescents, changes to their care team can result in considerable stress and anxiety in preparing for the transition. The *My Health Record* is one platform that has been identified as a possible enabler of transition management.

There are limited supports currently to assist in the transition for these consumers. Psychological support and whole of life support have been identified as particular areas of need.

Juvenile arthritis transition programs similar to other chronic juvenile conditions (such as diabetes) need to be developed. The aim of this would be to help young adults connect to services and maintain their health as they progress education, careers and relationships.

Increasing the suite of transition services, particularly psychological support, can assist in the smooth transfer of adolescent consumers to adult services.

What are the activities?

- Develop transition supports for adolescent consumers
- Increased access to services through subsidised services linked to health services
- Increase utilisation of the My Health Record with complete histories including imaging etc.

Who will be involved?

- Young people with juvenile arthritis
- Key opinion leaders in juvenile arthritis
- Public health services
- Commonwealth Government
- State and Territory Governments
- MOVE, other consumer advocacy groups and peer support groups

There are limited data sources available on the longitudinal impacts of juvenile arthritis on school and workforce participation over the long-term. While there are studies and evidence available from international experience, it is unclear how applicable this is in the Australian context given the differing education and health systems.

There is a need for all stakeholders to collaborate to increase the body of knowledge locally on the long term impacts of juvenile arthritis. This knowledge can then be used to inform care and associated services. This will require input from consumers, carers, universities, researchers, clinicians, health services, schools, teachers and employers to bring a complete picture of how best to optimise outcomes.

Enhancing the evidence base of the long-term impact of juvenile arthritis will allow for better design of services to optimise outcomes for individuals.

What are the activities?

- Identification of the appropriate longitudinal study design
- Access to long-term funding sources to support the research and to understand outcomes.

Who will be involved?

- Young people living with juvenile arthritis
- Key opinion leaders in juvenile arthritis
- Health services and schools
- Parents and carers
- Universities and research institutions (for example Australian Arthritis & Autoimmune Biobank Collaborative)
- Commonwealth Government
- State and Territory Governments
- MOVE, other consumer advocacy groups and peer support groups

Summary of recommendations

Application	Recommendation	Description
	1. Fund only what works	Create alternative funding streams for allied health clinicians to provide subsidised services to consumers, either through the Medicare Benefits Scheme (MBS) or Primary Health Networks (PHNs)
System wide	2. Increase awareness and capability	Use education modules and curriculum for undergraduate and postgraduate clinicians and enhance information available to consumers
	3. Update approach to delivery of care	Enhance the use of interdisciplinary teams, increase exercise through inclusion as a 'vital sign' and make movement part of health checks for those aged over 50 years
	4. Reduce unnecessary radiology imaging	Create disincentives for use of imaging that does not lead to changes in clinical outcomes, particularly from primary care providers
Chronic back pain	5. Increase use of interdisciplinary teams	Use more allied health resources to manage referral demand for specialist clinics and optimise non-surgical management where clinically appropriate
	6. Movement as first line therapy	Increase clinicians' awareness of strengthening exercises as a first line therapy
Osteoarthritis	7. Standardise interdisciplinary triage	Use more allied health clinicians to triage referrals to specialist orthopaedic services for joint replacements
	8. Remove unnecessary interventions	Restrict subsidisation of procedures that are not founded in evidence or do not improve outcomes, for example knee arthroscopies and long term opiate use
Ostanovska ost	9. Increase screening of post-menopausal women	Lower the age of subsidised bone mineral density testing for post-menopausal women to 65 years
osteopenia	10. Increase fracture liaison services	More consistent access to fracture liaison services in all public hospitals to reduce second fractures for people with minimal trauma fractures
	11. Enhance access to subsidised biologics	Remove restriction on the maximum number of subsidised biologics a consumer can access through the PBS
Rneumatoio artnritis	12. Faster referral to specialist services	Increase awareness of rheumatoid arthritis in primary practitioners so that consumers are referred to specialist services faster
Juvenile arthritis	13. Improve transition to adult services	Increase the range of services available, particularly psychological supports, to consumers who are transitioning from child to adult services
	14. Longitudinal research into outcomes	Increase the body of knowledge on outcomes achieved by Australians with juvenile arthritis

Next steps



There are many opportunities for collaboration to improve consumer outcomes

A roadmap for the future highlights several early wins

Application	Recommendation	Consumers	Medical colleges	Nursing colleges	Allied health organisations	C'wealth government	Key clinicians	Universities	Health services	State and Territory Governments	Local government	PHNs
	1. Fund only what works	Х				Х	Х					х
System-wide	2. Increase awareness and capability	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х	Х			
	3. Update approach to delivery of care	Х					Х		Х			
Chronic	4. Reduce unnecessary radiology imaging	Х					Х		Х			
back pain	5. Increase use of interdisciplinary teams	х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х
	6. Movement as first line therapy	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х			
Osteoarthritis	7. Standardise interdisciplinary triage	Х					Х		Х			Х
	8. Remove unnecessary interventions	х	х		Х	х	Х		Х	х		
Ostooporosis	9. Increase screening of post-menopausal women	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х			
031600010313	10. Increase fracture liaison services	х	х				Х		Х	х		
Rheumatoid	11. Enhance access to subsidised biologics	Х				Х	Х					
arthritis	12. Faster referral to specialist services	Х	Х				Х		Х	х		
	13. Improving transition to adult services	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х	Х		
Juvenile arthritis	14. Longitudinal research into outcomes	х	х		х		Х	х	Х			

which build towards achieving the ultimate goal of movement and evidence-based self-directed care. All stakeholders need to contribute to this journey so that outcomes for consumers and their individual quality of life is optimised.





 Movement as a central element of management plans • Empowered consumers who are driving their care • An agile health system, founded and funded in evidence and an evaluation culture, that can be tailored to individual consumer needs and desires

Appendix A: Literature insights

Chronic back pain

Implications for Summary of the literature management principles • Prevalence:~3.7 million Australians (16%) of the population. Estimated ~\$4.8 billion direct costs of that 70-90% of people will live with lower back pain (LBP) in some managing back pain, of which form at some point in their lives. ~\$220 million was reimbursed by Medicare in 2013 for spinal imaging • Evidence suggests early appropriate care of acute LBP may reduce (international guidelines state the number of people who develop chronic LBP post acute LBP imaging can be avoided). episode (48% at 3 months and 30% at 12 months). Acute LBP ideally managed in primary care, using 3 triage classifications, where follow By moving back pain management up over time can be provided and self management supported in a to the primary care setting, need 'wellness' model. to ensure that there is consistency of access (prevalence of disease, Key areas to address back pain management: distribution of health workforce, - Application of more appropriate clinical examination and stratified potentially preventable hospital primary care management (STarT Back tool and treatment pathways presentations, Category 4 matched to risk groups) and use of radiological imaging only when and 5 Emergency Department necessary. presentations). Better use of analgesia/appropriate pain management reducing the Harnessing eHealth technologies to use of opioid analgesics particularly in the long term. build capacity, data collection and - Enhance consumer education (use of online resources eg. self-management. painHEALTH) on self-management and conversion of evidence into practice. Biopsychosocial models. - Education about chronic pain for care providers including health professionals, consumers, general public, policy makers, industry (workplace) and insurers. - Improved risk stratification to personalise evidence-based care. - Multidisciplinary rehabilitation (physical, psychological, educational and work related components). Prevention: primary, secondary and tertiary defining where changes in management along the consumer journey can reduce disability: - Health policy changes. - Service delivery - provision of person centred management. - Health outcomes and economic data.

Osteoarthritis

Summary of the literature

- Prevalence: 9% of Australians have osteoarthritis (OA) in 2014-15 (approximately 2.1 million); 29% rise in total knee replacement and 31% rise in hip replacement surgery from 2005-06 to 2014-15.
- A paradigm shift in service design and delivery from chronic management focused to management throughout the consumer journey.
- Prevention: 1. Weight control; 2. Minimise joint injury; 3. Prevent occupational overuse.
- Early detection and diagnosis: 1. Evidence shows that imaging of joints for ongoing OA management in the absence of condition change has limited value; suggest reducing unnecessary and inappropriate use of imaging; 2. Use innovative screening tool: telephone, internet-based tool.
- Early treatment:
- Enhance the support for self-management and non-pharmacological treatments (provided by GPs, nurses, physiotherapists; using online programs) given the evidence of their effectiveness.
- Set individual treatment plan with a shared target determined by both consumers and health professionals.
- Redesign clinical surgery pathway (GP physiotherapist orthopaedic surgeon) to reduce or delay joint replacement surgery (evidence from OAHKS, OACCP models of care).
- Update eligibility criteria for joint replacement (emerging evidence implicate the effectiveness of eligibility based on both modifiable risk factors and clinical indicators; evidence on predictive factors of consumers who may have worse outcomes from surgery).
- Limit the use of knee arthroscopy.

Implications for management principles) in 2014-15 acement and 2014-15. Consistent application of the physiotherapy-led triage services for total knee replacements (TKR) and total hip replacements (TKR). Cessation of procedures with poor evidence base. t absence ng bool. -pharmacological sts; using reness. etermined apist sement care). ging evidence th modifiable dictive factors surgery).

Appendix A: Literature insights (Continued)

Osteoporosis

Summary of the literature	Implications for management principles
 Prevalence: Osteoporosis Australia Burden if Disease estimates that 4.74 million Australians, aged over 50 years have osteopenia or osteoporosis of whom approximately 1.04 million have osteoporosis 	Introduction of vitamin D supplementation in schools for particular age groups.
and 3.70 million have osteopenia. In the 65-69 year age group 5.7% of men and 24% of women have osteoporosis. According to the 2014-15 National Health Survey, 800,000 Australians have osteoporosis or osteopenia (OP).	National screening program for specific population groups (analogous to breast cancer screening)
Prevention:	cancer screening).
 Emerging evidence of school education program (exercise and diet) and vitamin D supplementation programs in adolescence (female<18 years; male<20 years); 	
 Self risk assessment tools; guidelines on exercise and diet; increase awareness. 	
Early diagnosis:	
 Proactive risk assessment programs: (a) Incorporate fracture risk assessment in health assessment checks; (b) Use fracture risk calculators; (c) Expand dual energy x ray absorptiometry (DXA) scan criteria; 	
- GP engagement programs.	
Refracture prevention:	
 Extensive evidence on the effectiveness of applying a Fracture Liaison Officer model of care; 	
 Cost-effectiveness of supporting dental check-up for high-risk groups prior to oral bisphosphonate treatment; 	
 Self-management resources, increase awareness of supporting programs and services for people with osteoporosis. 	

Rheumatoid arthritis

Summary of the literature

- Prevalence: 2% of Australians, approximately 0.41 million people in 2014-15.
- Evidence emphasises the "window of opportunity" for arthritis (RA) treatment, correspondingly, recommendat focus on early diagnosis and early treatment.
- Prevention: 1. Smoking cessation; 2. Weight control.
- Early detection and diagnosis:
- Reduce delays in seeking medical attention: 1. Public campaigns to increase awareness; 2. Community cas strategies.
- Reduce delays in GP referral: Increase implementatio guidelines: 1. Education programs; 2. Handy assessin 3. Internet-based tools and programs to assist manage referral.
- Reduce waiting list to rheumatologist assessment: Ea clinics, triage by rheumatology nurse, trained GP or a professionals.
- Early treatment:
- Pharmacological treatment:
- Evidence demonstrates the effectiveness of early in disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug (DMARD) ar RA subtypes, biological disease-modifying anti-rhe (bDMARD).
- Strategies: 1. Set individualised treatment plan (treat ongoing monitoring); 2. Update PBS eligibility criter DMARD and bDMARD; 3. Limit long-term use of not anti-inflammatory drugs, analgesics and corticoster Increase application of telehealth and outreach rheat services for rural and remote areas; 5. Management multidisciplinary clinic; nurse-led care.
- Self-management and non-pharmacological treatment
- Strategies: 1. Interventions to support self-manage Effectiveness of exercise, physical therapy, occupa and psychosocial support.

	Implications for management principles
rheumatoid tions	Early access to DMARDs and bDMARDs to slow progression of the disease.
c health se-finding	
on of clinical ment tools; agement and	
arly arthritis allied health	
nitiation of and, for certain eumatic drug eat to target,	
ena for on-steroidal eroids; 4. eumatology nt: 'one-stop'	
nt: ement; 2. ational therapy	

Appendix A: Literature insights (Continued)

Appendix B: Detailed modelling Chronic back pain: Reduce unnecessary radiology imaging (Recommendation 4)

Input price for MBS

Juvenile arthritis

Immary of the literature	Implications for management principles
Current prevalence: 1 in 1,000 children (0.1%) 4,600 children at any one time).	Early access to treatments (DMARDs) for consumers.
Benefits from early diagnosis and access to treatments (specifically DMARDS and bDMARDs). This is described as the "window of opportunity" which for this consumer group can have long-term mpacts on their outcomes. Some issues in timely access to specialist services - WA Health have	Facilitating access to supports and aids to optimise outcomes. Providing additional non- pharmacological interventions (especially psychological support).
Emerging evidence of the importance of the transition of adolescent consumers to adult services, particularly from a psychological point of view.	
terging view of the concept of 'treat to target' or 'tight control' ategies to guide therapy into the future. Previously, the end-points treatment have been relatively poorly defined. This is important it is difficult for these consumers to remain in remission without	
ne long-term benefits of exercise for these consumers is uncertain ough they are encouraged to swim and cycle to reduce the chances deconditioning which can impact the outcomes achieved by dividual consumers.	
vidence from the USA indicates that there is no difference in the ducational and vocational outcomes for children with juvenile arthritis ompared to those without. Having said this there is evidence from the K and Bangladesh that children with a diagnosis of juvenile arthritis o have a higher absentee rate from school.	





Chronic back pain: Increase use of interdisciplinary teams (Recommendation 5)

Osteoarthritis: Movement as first line therapy (Recommendation 6)



Osteoarthritis: Standardise interdisciplinary triage (Recommendation 7)

Osteoarthritis: Remove unnecessary interventions – knee arthroscopy (Recommendation 8)



TJR: Total joint replacement **THR:** Total hip replacement **TKR:** Total knee replacement



DRG: Diagnosis related group

Osteoporosis: Increase screening of post-menopausal women (Recommendation 9)

Osteoporosis: Increase fracture liaison services (Recommendation 10)



Appendix C: Bibliography

- Arthritis and Osteoporosis Victoria. A problem worth solving. Arthritis and Osteoporosis Victoria, Elsternwick, Victoria. 2013.
- 2. Arthritis Australia. Counting the cost: Part 1 Healthcare costs. Sydney: Arthritis Australia. 2016.
- 3. Arthritis Australia. Time to Move: Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Sydney: Arthritis Australia, 2014.
- 4. Arthritis Australia. Time to Move: Osteoarthritis. Sydney: Arthritis Australia. 2014.
- 5. Arthritis Australia. Time to Move: Rheumatoid arthritis. Sydney: Arthritis Australia. 2014.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS). Australian Demographic Statistics, Sep 2016, ABS cat. no. 3101.0. 2017.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS). National Healthy Survey: First Results 2014–15, ABS cat. no. 4364.0.55.001. 2015.
- 8. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. National hospital morbidity database 2014-2015. Canberra: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2015.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Health-care expenditure on arthritis and other musculoskeletal conditions 2008-09. Canberra: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2014.
- 10. Australian Orthopaedic Association. Position Statement for the Australian Knee Society on Arthroscopic Surgery of the Knee, including reference to the presence of Osteoarthritis or Degenerative Joint Disease. 2016. https:// www.aoa.org.au/docs/default-source/ subspecialties/aks-aoa-arthoscopy-positionstatement-final-oct-2016.pdf?sfvrsn=2
- Australian Orthopaedic Association National Joint Replacement Registry. Annual Report. Adelaide: AOA. 2016.
- 12. Bartels EM, Juhl CB, Christensen R, Hagen KB, Danneskiold-Samsøe B, Dagfinrud H, Lund H. Aquatic exercise for the treatment of knee and hip osteoarthritis. The Cochrane Library. 2016 Jan.

- Basedow M, Williams H, Shanahan EM, Runciman WB, Esterman A. Australian GP management of osteoarthritis following the release of the RACGP guideline for the non-surgical management of hip and knee osteoarthritis. BMC Research Notes. 2015 Oct 5;8(1):536.
- 14. Better Care Victoria. Rapid Access Musculoskeletal Care Business Case. Better Care Victoria. 2016.
- Bouaddi I, Rostom S, El Badri D, Hassani A, Chkirate B, Amine B, Hajjaj-Hassouni N. Impact of juvenile idiopathic arthritis on schooling. BMC Pediatrics. 2013 Jan 7;13(1):2.
- Brand CA, Harrison C, Tropea J, Hinman RS, Britt H, Bennell K. Management of osteoarthritis in general practice in Australia. Arthritis Care & Research. 2014 Apr 1;66(4):551-8.
- Briggs AM, Chan M, Slater H. Models of Care for musculoskeletal health: Moving towards meaningful implementation and evaluation across conditions and care settings. Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology. 2016 Jun 30;30(3):359-74.
- Briggs AM, Sun W, Miller LJ, Geelhoed E, Huska A, Inderjeeth CA. Hospitalisations, admission costs and re-fracture risk related to osteoporosis in Western Australia are substantial: a 10 year review. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health. 2015 Dec 1;39(6):557-62.
- Briggs AM, Towler SC, Speerin R, March LM. Models of care for musculoskeletal health in Australia: now more than ever to drive evidence into health policy and practice. Australian Health Review. 2014 Sep 22;38(4):401-5.
- Britt H, Miller GC, Henderson J, Bayram C, Harrison C, Valenti L, Pan Y, Charles J, Pollack AJ, Wong C, Gordon J. General practice activity in Australia 2015–16. General Practice Series no. 40. Sydney: Sydney University Press. 2016.
- Brosseau L, Wells GA, Pugh AG, Smith CA, Rahman P, Àlvarez Gallardo IC, Toupin-April K, Loew L, De Angelis G, Cavallo S, Taki J. Ottawa Panel evidencebased clinical practice guidelines for therapeutic exercise in the management of hip osteoarthritis. Clinical Rehabilitation. 2016 Oct;30(10):935-46.

- Brown GA. AAOS Clinical Practice Guideline: Treatment of Osteoarthritis of the Knee: Evidence Based Guideline. Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons. 2013 Sep 1;21(9):577-9.
- 23. Buchbinder R, Richards B, Harris I. Knee osteoarthritis and role for surgical intervention: lessons learned from randomized clinical trials and population-based cohorts. Current Opinion in Rheumatology. 2014 Mar 1;26(2):138-44.
- 24. Chen JS, Simpson JM, Blyth FM, March LM. Managing osteoporosis with FRAX® in Australia: proposed new treatment thresholds from the 45&Up Study cohort. Bone. 2014 Dec 31;69:148-53.
- 25. Deloitte Access Economics. Osteoarthritis Chronic Care Program evaluation. NSW Agency for Clinical Innovation. 2014.
- 26. Department of Health, Western Australia. Inflammatory Arthritis Model of Care. Perth: Health Networks Branch, Department of Health, Western Australia. 2009.
- 27. Department of Health, Western Australia. Osteoporosis Model of Care. Perth: Health Networks Branch, Department of Health, Western Australia. 2011.
- 28. Department of Health, Western Australia. Service model for community-based musculoskeletal health in Western Australia. Perth: Health Strategy and Networks, Department of Health, Western Australia. 2013.
- 29. Department of Health. First Report from the Diagnostic Imaging Clinical Committee Low Back Pain. Canberra: Medicare Benefits Schedule Review Taskforce. 2016 Aug.
- Dowsey MM, Gunn J, Choong PF. Selecting those to refer for joint replacement: who will likely benefit and who will not?. Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology. 2014 Feb 28;28(1):157-71.
- Duckett S, Breadon P, Romanes D, Fennessy P, Nolan J. Questionable care: Avoiding ineffective treatment. Melbourne, Vic: Grattan Institute. 2015 Aug.

- 32. Duque G, Lord SR, Mak J, Ganda K, Close JJ, Ebeling P, Papaioannou A, Inderjeeth CA. Treatment of osteoporosis in Australian residential aged care facilities: update on consensus recommendations for fracture prevention. Journal of the American Medical Directors Association. 2016 Sep 1;17(9):852-9.
- Ebeling PR, Daly RM, Kerr DA, Kimlin MG. Building healthy bones throughout life: an evidence-informed strategy to prevent osteoporosis in Australia. Medical Journal of Australia. 2013 Feb 4;2:1-46.
- 34. Eisenberg DM, Buring JE, Hrbek AL, Davis RB, Connelly MT, Cherkin DC, Levy DB, Cunningham M, O'Connor B, Post DE. A model of integrative care for low-back pain. The Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine. 2012 Apr 1;18(4):354-62.
- 35. Eisman J, Ebeling P, Ewald D, Flicker L, Holborow B, Nash P, Sambrook P, Seibel M, Stenmark J, Winzenberg T, Herjandono J. Clinical guideline for the prevention and treatment of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and older men. South Melbourne: Royal Australian College of General Practitioners. 2010:1-76.
- 36. Fernandes L, Hagen KB, Bijlsma JW, Andreassen O, Christensen P, Conaghan PG, Doherty M, Geenen R, Hammond A, Kjeken I, Lohmander LS. EULAR recommendations for the non-pharmacological core management of hip and knee osteoarthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2013 Jul 1;72(7):1125-35.
- Fransen M, McConnell S, Harmer AR, Van der Esch M, Simic M, Bennell KL. Exercise for osteoarthritis of the knee: a Cochrane systematic review. British Journal of Sports Medicine. 2015 Dec 1;49(24):1554-7.
- Fransen M, McConnell S, Hernandez-Molina G, Reichenbach S. Exercise for osteoarthritis of the hip. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2014(4):Cd007912.
- 39. Fritz JM, Beneciuk JM, George SZ, Hill JC, Hay EM. Relationship Between Categorization With the STarT Back Screening Tool and Prognosis for People Receiving Physical Therapy for Low Back Pain/Invited Commentary/Author Response. Physical Therapy. 2011 May 1;91(5):722.

Appendix C: Bibliography (Continued)

- Gerhardt CA, McGoron KD, Vannatta K, McNamara KA, Taylor J, Passo M, Noll RB. Educational and occupational outcomes among young adults with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis Care & Research. 2008 Oct 15;59(10):1385-91.
- Hamilton CJ, Swan VJ, Jamal SA. The effects of exercise and physical activity participation on bone mass and geometry in postmenopausal women: a systematic review of pQCT studies. Osteoporosis International. 2010 Jan 1;21(1):11-23.
- 42. Hinze C, Gohar F, Foell D. Management of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: hitting the target. Nature Reviews Rheumatology. 2015 May 1;11(5):290-300.
- 43. Hochberg MC, Altman RD, April KT, Benkhalti M, Guyatt G, McGowan J, et al. American College of Rheumatology 2012 recommendations for the use of nonpharmacologic and pharmacologic therapies in osteoarthritis of the hand, hip, and knee. Arthritis Care & Research. 2012;64(4):465-74.
- 44. Hoffmann TC, Del Mar CB, Strong J, Mai J. Patients' expectations of acute low back pain management: implications for evidence uptake. BMC Family Practice. 2013 Jan 8;14(1):7.
- 45. Hollinghurst S, Sharp D, Ballard K, Barnett J, Beattie A, Evans M, Lewith G, Middleton K, Oxford F, Webley F, Little P. Randomised controlled trial of Alexander technique lessons, exercise, and massage (ATEAM) for chronic and recurrent back pain: economic evaluation. British Medical Journal. 2008 Jan 1;337:a2656.
- 46. http://www.wslhd.health.nsw.gov.au/Departmentof-Diabetes-and-Endocrinology--Westmead-Hospital-/Outpatient-Services/Young-Audult-Diabetes-Transition-Support-Program
- 47. Independent Hospital Pricing Authority. National Hospital Cost Data Collection, Australian Public Hospitals Cost Report 2013-2014 Round 18. Independent Hospital Pricing Authority. 2016.
- 48. Katz JN, Brownlee SA, Jones MH. The role of arthroscopy in the management of knee osteoarthritis. Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology. 2014 Feb 28;28(1):143-56.

- 49. Koes BW, van Tulder M, Lin CW, Macedo LG, McAuley J, Maher C. An updated overview of clinical guidelines for the management of nonspecific low back pain in primary care. European Spine Journal. 2010 Dec 1;19(12):2075-94.
- Lamb SE, Williamson EM, Heine PJ, Adams J, Dosanjh S, Dritsaki M, Glover MJ, Lord J, McConkey C, Nichols V, Rahman A. Exercises to improve function of the rheumatoid hand (SARAH): a randomised controlled trial. The Lancet. 2015 Feb 6;385(9966):421-9.
- 51. Larsson I, Fridlund B, Arvidsson B, Teleman A, Svedberg P, Bergman S. A nurse-led rheumatology clinic versus rheumatologist-led clinic in monitoring of patients with chronic inflammatory arthritis undergoing biological therapy: a cost comparison study in a randomised controlled trial. BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders. 2015 Nov 16;16(1):354.
- 52. Main CJ, Sowden G, Hill JC, Watson PJ, Hay EM. Integrating physical and psychological approaches to treatment in low back pain: the development and content of the STarT Back trial's 'high-risk' intervention (StarT Back; ISRCTN 37113406). Physiotherapy. 2012 Jun 30;98(2):110-6.
- 53. Marsh JD, Birmingham TB, Giffin JR, Isaranuwatchai W, Hoch JS, Feagan BG, Litchfield R, Willits K, Fowler P. Cost-effectiveness analysis of arthroscopic surgery compared with non-operative management for osteoarthritis of the knee. British Medical Journal open. 2016 Jan 1;6(1):e009949.
- 54. Mitchell P, Åkesson K, Chandran M, Cooper C, Ganda K, Schneider M. Implementation of Models of Care for secondary osteoporotic fracture prevention and orthogeriatric Models of Care for osteoporotic hip fracture. Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology. 2016 Jun 30;30(3):536-58.
- Nakayama A, Major G, Holliday E, Attia J, Bogduk N. Evidence of effectiveness of a fracture liaison service to reduce the re-fracture rate. Osteoporosis International. 2016 Mar 1;27(3):873-9.

- 56. Nam JL, Ramiro S, Gaujoux-Viala C, Takase K, Leon-Garcia M, Emery P, Gossec L, Landewe R, Smolen JS, Buch MH. Efficacy of biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: a systematic literature review informing the 2013 update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2014 Mar 1;73(3):516-28.
- 57. National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence. Osteoarthritis: Care and Management in Adults. London: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. 2014
- National Osteoporosis Guideline Group.
 Osteoporosis: Clinical guideline for prevention and treatment. Sheffield, UK. 2016.
- 59. Nicholas MK, Linton SJ, Watson PJ, Main CJ. Early identification and management of psychological risk factors (" yellow flags") in patients with low back pain: a reappraisal. Physical Therapy. 2011 May 1;91(5):737.
- Nshimyumukiza L, Durand A, Gagnon M, Douville X, Morin S, Lindsay C, Duplantie J, Gagné C, Jean S, Giguere Y, Dodin S. An economic evaluation: Simulation of the cost-effectiveness and costutility of universal prevention strategies against osteoporosis-related fractures. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research. 2013 Feb 1;28(2):383-94.
- NSW Agency for Clinical Innovation. Management of people with acute low back pain: model of care. Chatswood: NSW Health. 2016.
- 62. NSW Agency for Clinical Innovation. Musculoskeletal Network : NSW model of care for osteoporotic refracture prevention. Chatswood: NSW Agency for Clinical Innovation. 2011.
- 63. Osteoporosis Australia Medical & Scientific Advisory Committee. Burden of Disease. Osteoporosis Australia, 2017; https://www. osteoporosis.org.au/burdenofdisease
- 64. Osteoporosis National Action Plan Working Group, Osteoporosis National Action Plan 2016, Sydney. 2016.

- 65. Pillastrini P, Gardenghi I, Bonetti F, Capra F, Guccione A, Mugnai R, Violante FS. An updated overview of clinical guidelines for chronic low back pain management in primary care. Joint Bone Spine. 2012 Mar 31;79(2):176-85.
- 66. Qaseem A, Wilt TJ, McLean RM, Forciea MA. Noninvasive Treatments for Acute, Subacute, and Chronic Low Back Pain: A Clinical Practice Guideline From the American College of Physicians Noninvasive Treatments for Acute, Subacute, and Chronic Low Back Pain. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2017 Apr 4;166(7):514-30.
- 67. Ringold S, Weiss PF, Beukelman T, DeWitt EM, Ilowite NT, Kimura Y, Laxer RM, Lovell DJ, Nigrovic PA, Robinson AB, Vehe RK. 2013 update of the 2011 American College of Rheumatology recommendations for the treatment of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: recommendations for the medical therapy of children with systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis and tuberculosis screening among children receiving biologic medications. Arthritis & Rheumatism. 2013 Oct 1;65(10):2499-512.
- 68. Royal Australian College of General Practitioners. Guideline for the non-surgical management of hip and knee osteoarthritis. Melbourne: Royal Australian College of General Practitioners. 2009.
- 69. Royal College of General Practitioners. Clinical guideline for the diagnosis and management of early rheumatoid arthritis. Melbourne: The Royal College of General Practitioners. 2009.
- Royal College of General Practitioners. Clinical guideline for the diagnosis and management of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Melbourne: The Royal College of General Practitioners. 2009.
- 71. Russo E, Trevisi E, Zulian F, Battaglia MA, Viel D, Facchin D, Chiusso A, Martinuzzi A. Psychological profile in children and adolescents with severe course juvenile idiopathic arthritis. The Scientific World Journal. 2012 May 3;2012.
- 72. Savigny P, Watson P, Underwood M. Early management of persistent non-specific low back pain: summary of NICE guidance. British Medical Journal. 2009 Jun 4;338.

Appendix C: Bibliography (Continued)

- 73. Schoels M, Wong J, Scott DL, Zink A, Richards P, Landewé R, Smolen JS, Aletaha D. Economic aspects of treatment options in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic literature review informing the EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2010 Jun 1;69(6):995-1003.
- 74. Sevick MA, Miller GD, Loeser RF, Williamson JD, Messier SP. Cost-effectiveness of exercise and diet in overweight and obese adults with knee osteoarthritis. Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise. 2009 Jun;41(6):1167-74.
- 75. Singh JA, Saag KG, Bridges SL, Akl EA, Bannuru RR, Sullivan MC, Vaysbrot E, McNaughton C, Osani M, Shmerling RH, Curtis JR. 2015 American College of Rheumatology guideline for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatology. 2016 Jan 1;68(1):1-26.
- 76. Slater H, Jordan JE, Chua J, Schütze R, Briggs AM. Young people's experiences of living with persistent pain, their interactions with health services and their needs and preferences for pain management including digital technologies. Melbourne: Arthritis and Osteoporosis Victoria and Arthritis and Osteoporosis Western Australia. 2016.
- 77. Smolen JS, Breedveld FC, Burmester GR, Bykerk V, Dougados M, Emery P, Kvien TK, Navarro-Compán MV, Oliver S, Schoels M, Scholte-Voshaar M. Treating rheumatoid arthritis to target: 2014 update of the recommendations of an international task force. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2016 Jan 1;75(1):3-15.
- 78. Speerin R, Slater H, Li L, Moore K, Chan M, Dreinhöfer K, Ebeling PR, Willcock S, Briggs AM. Moving from evidence to practice: models of care for the prevention and management of musculoskeletal conditions. Best Practice & Research Clinical rheumatology. 2014 Jun 30;28(3):479-515.
- Sports Injury Prevention T. Sports Injury Prevention Taskforce: final report. Victoria. Department of Transport P, Local I, Sport, Recreation V, editors. Melbourne, Victoria: Sport and Recreation Victoria: Department of Transport, Planning and Local Infrastructure. 2013.

- Stack RJ, Shaw K, Mallen C, Herron-Marx S, Horne R, Raza K. Delays in help seeking at the onset of the symptoms of rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic synthesis of qualitative literature. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2012 Apr 1;71(4):493-7.
- Swerissen H, Duckett S, Wright J. Chronic failure in primary care. Melbourne: Grattan Institute. 2016 Mar.
- 82. van Nies JA, Brouwer E, van Gaalen FA, Allaart CF, Huizinga TW, Posthumus MD, van der Helm-van AH. Improved early identification of arthritis: evaluating the efficacy of Early Arthritis Recognition Clinics. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2013 Aug 1;72(8):1295-301.
- 83. Van Nies JA, Tsonaka R, Gaujoux-Viala C, Fautrel B, van der Helm-van Mil AH. Evaluating relationships between symptom duration and persistence of rheumatoid arthritis: does a window of opportunity exist? Results on the Leiden Early Arthritis Clinic and ESPOIR cohorts. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2015 May 1;74(5):806-12.
- 84. Villeneuve E, Nam JL, Bell MJ, Deighton CM, Felson DT, Hazes JM, McInnes IB, Silman AJ, Solomon DH, Thompson AE, White PH. A systematic literature review of strategies promoting early referral and reducing delays in the diagnosis and management of inflammatory arthritis. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2013 Jan 1;72(1):13-22.
- Watts JJ, Abimanyi-Ochom J, Saunders KM. Osteoporosis costing all Australians: a new burden of disease analysis–2012 to 2022. Sydney: Osteoporosis Australia. 2013.
- 86. Weaver CM, Gordon CM, Janz KF, Kalkwarf HJ, Lappe JM, Lewis R, O'Karma M, Wallace TC, Zemel BS. The National Osteoporosis Foundation's position statement on peak bone mass development and lifestyle factors: a systematic review and implementation recommendations. Osteoporosis International. 2016 Apr 1;27(4):1281-386.
- 87. Williams CM, Maher CG, Hancock MJ, McAuley JH, McLachlan AJ, Britt H, Fahridin S, Harrison C, Latimer J. Low back pain and best practice care: a survey of general practice physicians. Archives of Internal Medicine. 2010 Feb 8;170(3):271-7.

- Williams CM, Maher CG, Latimer J, McLachlan AJ, Hancock MJ, Day RO, Lin CW.
 Efficacy of paracetamol for acute low-back pain: a double-blind, randomised controlled trial. The Lancet. 2014 Nov 7;384(9954):1586-96.
- Wluka A, Chou L, Briggs A, Cicuttini F. Understanding the needs of patients with musculoskeletal conditions: patients' perceived needs of health information, health services and other non-medical services: A systematic scoping review. Melbourne: MOVE muscle, bone and joint health. 2016.
- Yates CJ, Chauchard MA, Liew D, Bucknill A, Wark JD. Bridging the osteoporosis treatment gap: performance and cost-effectiveness of a fracture liaison service. Journal of Clinical Densitometry. 2015 Apr 30;18(2):150-6.



Notes

To find out more, please contact:



James van Smeerdijk Partner james.vs@pwc.com +61 3 8603 4814



Sarah Butler National Health Leader sarah.butler@pwc.com +61 2 8266 5091

© 2017 PricewaterhouseCoopers Consulting (Australia) Pty Limited. All rights reserved.

PwC refers to PricewaterhouseCoopers Consulting (Australia) Pty Limited, and may sometimes refer to the PwC network. Each member firm is a separate legal entity. Please see www.pwc.com/structure for further details.

This content is for general information purposes only, and should not be used as a substitute for consultation with professional advisors.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

At PwC Australia our purpose is to build trust in society and solve important problems. We're a network of firms in 157 countries with more than 223,000 people who are committed to delivering quality in assurance, advisory and tax services. Find out more and tell us what matters to you by visiting us at www.pwc.com.au.

127052270